
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 
MUSSELBURGH RACING ASSOCIATED COMMITTEE 

TUESDAY 19 MARCH 2019 
COUNCIL CHAMBER, TOWN HOUSE, HADDINGTON 

Committee Members Present: 
Councillor F O’Donnell (Chair) 
Councillor A Forrest 
Councillor K Mackie 
Councillor S Currie (Items 1- 6 and 9) 
Mr R Miller-Bakewell  
Mr R Anderson Green 

In Attendance: 
Mr B Farnsworth, Racecourse General Manager (Items 1-10, except 9) 
Ms S Montgomery, Racecourse Commercial Manager (Items 1-10, except 9) 
Mr D Kennedy, Racecourse Financial Controller  (Items 1-10, except 9) 
Mr A McCrorie, Depute Chief Executive (Resources and People Services), ELC 
Mr C Grilli, Service Manager, Legal and Procurement, ELC  

Clerk: 
Mrs F Stewart 

Apologies 
None 

Declarations of Interest 
None 
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1. APOLOGIES 
 
There were no apologies.  
 
 
2. MINUTE OF MEETING ON 18 DECEMBER 2018 FOR APPROVAL 
 
For clarification, Carlo Grilli advised that the revised Minute of Agreement stated that the 
Racecourse management was entitled to close public access to the Racecourse 3 days 
around race meeting dates.  Mr Farnsworth had stated 3 days before and one day after 
race meeting dates, as stated in the previous Minute of Agreement. (Item 3 Health and 
Safety report).   
 
Mr Miller-Bakewell pointed out that the minute had been circulated late and the 
Committee Clerk advised that the Council closure for two weeks over the festive period 
had been a contributory factor in this. 
 
There was further comment on the minute in the private part of the meeting. 
 
 

 
3. HEALTH AND SAFETY REPORT 
 
A report had been submitted by the Racecourse Health and Safety Officer to advise the 
Committee of Health and Safety Management at Musselburgh Racecourse. 

Bill Farnsworth presented the report, describing all health and safety matters at the 
Racecourse as very positive.  He also stated that good progress was being made with the 
Golf Course in relation to activities on racedays and advised that the one insurance claim 
against the racecourse had been dropped.   

The Chair referred to paragraph 3.3 of the report on Racecourse/Golf Course activity and 
asked if the outcomes detailed in the report had been agreed by all parties.  Mr 
Farnsworth replied that it was a work in progress and Steve Horlick (Racecourse Safety 
Officer) and Ian Sills (Enjoyleisure) would work together to reach an agreement on the 
issues outlined in the report. 

Decision 

The Committee agreed to note the report and to remit to Officers to take forward the 
matters outlined at paragraph 3.3 of the report. 

 
 
4. COMMERCIAL AND OPERATIONS REPORT 

 
A report had been submitted by the Senior Operations and Commercial Manager to 
update the Committee on the commercial and operational performance of the Racecourse 
for 2018/19. 
 
Sarah Montgomery presented the report, stating that it had been a challenging year 
across the industry, with all racecourses struggling to meet admission targets.  She 
advised that, since Christmas, there had been a number of abandonments and 
replacement meetings, though not like for like.  Three of the replacement meetings were 
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free admission, but attendance was still 10,000 down, with a corresponding impact on 
income.  She stated that it had been particularly disappointing to lose the Scottish 
Cheltenham Trial Weekend on 1 and 2 February as those fixtures had been on target to 
meet budgets and would have boosted income.  Ms Montgomery also advised that 
current figures suggest that there will be a significant reduction in income for Easter 
Saturday.  
 
On sponsorship, Ms Montgomery advised that Betway wished to return in 2020. 
 
The Chair enquired what the considerations were behind offering free entry to the 
replacement fixtures and Ms Montgomery replied that free entry was offered due to the 
very short timescale available to advertise the fixtures and to maximise the number of 
attendees.   
 
The Chair noted that the New Year’s Day meeting was more successful in 2019 than in 
2018 and asked if the reason for this was known. Ms Montgomery replied that there was 
more awareness regarding the pricing policy and it was an excellent fixture.  Mr 
Farnsworth added that the marketing of the fixture was better for 2019. 
 
The Chair requested an update on Ladies Day and Ms Montgomery replied that 65% of 
the tickets had been sold. Ticket prices were now £50.  Mr Farnsworth stated that it was 
important that Ladies Day offered the best possible experience for all racegoers.   
 
The Chair was pleased to note the wide range of packages for Easter Saturday and the 
recent presentation on Dementia Friends, which aims to raise awareness about dementia 
and reduce the stigma.  Ms Montgomery replied that the aim was to increase awareness 
of the needs of all customers. 
 
Councillor Currie stated that a recent news article had highlighted the benefits of riding for 
the disabled.  He also asked if the Racecourse had plans to link up with any other major 
sporting events in East Lothian, and suggested that there were possible marketing 
opportunities with building contractors of new homes in East Lothian.  Ms Montgomery 
replied that ideas and proposals were currently being drawn up to attract new members to 
the Racecourse. 
 
Alex McCrorie asked if other racecourses offered free admission to some fixtures and if 
Musselburgh Racecourse is considering discount tickets for replacement fixtures in future.  
Ms Montgomery replied that in future, tickets may be sold for £10 or offered free.  A 
decision would be made on a fixture by fixture basis. 
 
Councillor Currie advised that the Racecourse’s Community engagement activity with 
Musselburgh Grammar School had been very well received.  He stated that it was 
important for the Racecourse to have a connection with the community and he had been 
pleased to hear that the pupils had very much enjoyed their experience.  Ms Montgomery 
replied that the management team were disappointed and frustrated that Musselburgh 
was the only racecourse in the UK that cannot use its racetrack for community activities 
due to restrictions placed on them by Enjoyleisure. 
 
The Chair stated that she appreciated the efforts of all staff in often challenging 
circumstances. 
 
Decision 

The MRAC agreed to note the position.   
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5. PROCUREMENT - UPDATE 
 

A report had been submitted by the Depute Chief Executive, Resources & People 
Services, to update the Committee on the current position regarding the Procurement 
Process.  

Carlo Grilli, Council Service Manager for Legal and Procurement, presented the report.  
He advised that the tender was formally launched on 29 January 2019 and a table in the 
report set out the estimated time frame for the remainder of the procurement process.  He 
was pleased to report that there had been 6 bidders, all of whom were in the horseracing 
industry, and the deadline for submissions for the next stage was 15 April 2019.  Mr Grilli 
advised that bidders now had all the necessary documentation and were at liberty to 
approach the Council with questions or ask for clarifications.  
 
Mr Anderson Green stated that neither Robert Miller-Bakewell nor himself, both members 
of the Working Group, had been notified of what documentation had been issued to 
bidders.  Mr Grilli replied that the documentation issued was in the form agreed in January 
2019 and copies could be forwarded to him.  Mr Anderson Green replied that the LRS had 
neither agreed nor seen the final document and therefore did not know what had been 
sent to the bidders.  He also asked if the Racecourse would buy back assets of the 
Racecourse should the new operator sell and if there was a requirement for the Council to 
re-imburse the operator for the unexpired period.  Mr Grilli replied that there was a 
requirement for the business plan to close off these points.  
 
In response to a question from Mr Miller-Bakewell, Mr Grilli explained the process for 
responding to any questions received from bidders.  Mr Miller-Bakewell also asked Mr 
Grilli if he was confident that the Council had the necessary resources to deliver on the 15 
April deadline and Mr Grilli replied that the timetable was indicative and a reasonable time 
frame. 
 
Councillor Currie stated that he was comfortable with the procurement process.  He 
added that the integrity of the process was important and he hoped that all the bidders 
had confidence in the process.   
 
Mr Anderson Green asked why the Committee had not been advised who the bidders 
were and Mr Grilli replied that this information had to remain confidential for commercial 
reasons.  Mr Anderson Green stated that the Committee had been informed that 
discussions were underway on legal costs and asked who was involved in those 
discussions.  Mr McCrorie replied that that the Council’s finance department were 
involved, together with himself, Mr Grilli and Mr Farnsworth, as appropriate.   
 
Councillor Mackie enquired if the role of the Working Group was now at an end and Mr 
Grilli replied that there would be a review of their role going forward. 
 
Decision 
 
The Committee agreed to note the position. 
 
 

PRIVATE 
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6 RACECOURSE GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT 
 
The Racecourse General Manager had submitted a report to provide the Committee with 
an update on the general management of the Racecourse and any matters requiring the 
attention of the Committee. 

 
 
7 FINANCE – QUARTER 1-4 REVIEW 2018-19 

 
A report had been submitted by the Racecourse General Manager & Financial Manager 
to update the Committee on the profit/loss forecast for the year from 1 April 2018 to 31 
March 2019 at the end of the first and second quarter. 

 
 
8 2019-20 BUDGET REPORT 

 
The Racecourse General Manager & Financial Manager had submitted a report to  
update the Committee on the profit/loss forecast for the year from 1 April 2019 to 31 
March 2020 at the end of the first and second quarter. 

 
 
9 COUNCILLOR CURRIE – CORRESPONDENCE UPDATE- VERBAL REPORT 
 
Councillor Currie provided a verbal update on correspondence matters.   

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
    
Signed  ........................................................ 
 
  Councillor F O’Donnell 
  Chair of Musselburgh Joint Racing Committee 
 
 
 

 

 

 

                                                  

5



6



 

 

                        
 

 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 
MUSSELBURGH RACING ASSOCIATED COMMITTEE 

 

TUESDAY 23 APRIL 2019 
COUNCIL CHAMBER, TOWN HOUSE, HADDINGTON 

 

 

 
Committee Members Present: 
Councillor F O’Donnell (Chair)  
Councillor A Forrest 
Councillor K Mackie 
Councillor S Currie  
Mr R Miller-Bakewell  
Mr R Anderson Green 
 
 
In Attendance: 
Mr B Farnsworth, Racecourse General Manager (Items 1-3) 
Ms S Montgomery, Racecourse Commercial Manager (Items 1-3) 
Mr D Kennedy, Racecourse Financial Controller (Items 1-3) 
Mr A McCrorie, Depute Chief Executive (Resources and People Services), ELC 
Mr C Grilli, Service Manager, Legal and Procurement, ELC  
 
 
Clerk: 
Ms S Birrell 
 
 
Apologies 
None 
 

 
Declarations of Interest 
None 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

7



Before the commencement of the main business of the meeting, Mr Anderson Green 
asked why the draft minute of the previous meeting had not been made available, as in 
terms of the Minute of Agreement said draft minutes should have been circulated within 
21 days of a meeting date. The Chair apologised for the delay in circulating the draft 
minutes and assured Mr Anderson Green that they would be made available as soon as 
reasonably practicable.  
 

 
1. APOLOGIES 
 
There were no apologies.  
 
 
2. FINANCE – QUARTER 1-4 – REVIEW 2018/19 
 
A report had been submitted by the Racecourse General Manager and Financial Manager 
of Musselburgh Racecourse to update the Committee on the profit/loss forecast for the 
year from 1 April 2018 to 31 March 2019 at the end of the first and second quarter. 
 
Mr Farnsworth advised that the Racecourse had forecast a loss of £35,351 for 2018/19 
and forecast expenditure on Essential Maintenance and Capex Development was 
£31,558. Additional exceptional costs had led to an overall balance sheet position of 
minus £218,354 at the year end. It would be difficult to compare 2018/19 with other years 
for several reasons, including that media rights income had been less than predicted due 
to a downturn in the number of runners, a combination of heavy ground in the spring after 
the Beast from the East, and then a very dry summer. Also contributing to the year’s 
pressures were five abandonments and four extra race meetings, which he described as 
extraordinary. There had been an increase in rent, and also necessary expenditure on 
buildings before the Racecourse’s Open Day. Further unexpected costs related to 
maintenance due to a lack of spending in recent years, and increases in the Racecourse’s 
overall operating costs. He highlighted that harness racing fixtures had not impacted the 
Racecourse’s financial position, as income gained from events and the expenditure 
necessary to hold meetings had been similar.  Mr Farnsworth drew comparisons between 
Musselburgh and Catterick Racecourses to illustrate the difficulties that Musselburgh had 
undergone during the previous year. He informed the Committee that since the report had 
been collated further income had been received and it was possible the Racecourse 
would finalise their accounts with a small profit of £10,000 for the year 2018/19.  
 
The Chair thanked Mr Farnsworth for his report, and asked him to record her thanks to all 
of the staff at the Racecourse. 
 
She asked whether it was an effective strategy to offer free admissions on extra racedays 
which are staged at very short notice following abandoned race days. Mr Farnsworth 
responded that it was a matter of maintaining goodwill, particularly with Heritage Portfolio, 
the company responsible for catering at the Racecourse. The caterers suffer losses as a 
result of abandonments and lose money again when crowds are small on extra racedays.  
The Racecourse makes money from extra racedays so free admission is a strategy to 
attract a crowd to minimise the loss incurred by the caterers.  Income from admissions 
was a very small proportion of the Racecourse’s income from extra racedays, and it was 
also important to create a good atmosphere on all race days, including extra racedays. 
 
In response to further questions from the Chair, Mr Farnsworth clarified that reductions to 
prize money had been strategic, and were actioned as soon as staff realised the financial 
pressures of the year. Sponsorship had been lost as a result of the abandonment of the 
Cheltenham Trials, and more generally, corporate sponsorship had become difficult to 
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secure, even from racing-related companies. The Tote had provided a good deal of 
sponsorship at one time, but this was no longer the case. 
 
The Chair asked where legal fees had been recorded in the budget papers and the 
Finance Manager directed her to the relevant column. He added that the total would be 
allocated per fixture in the final report. 
 
In response to questions from the Chair regarding harness racing, Mr Farnsworth 
explained that there were bio-security measures which had to be actioned relating to 
harness racing events, particularly if these events were held close to race meeting days. 
Musselburgh Racecourse had been obliged to apply to the BHA for special dispensation 
as one of their planned harness racing events was only three days before a race meeting. 
They had been required to carry out a deep clean of stable facilities. 
 
The Chair asked whether accounts would be completed by June. Mr Kennedy responded 
that they were working on this basis, mindful of the requirement that accounts had to be 
sent for auditing by 10 May 2019.  
 
Mr Miller-Bakewell noted his concerns over the Racecourse bearing the cost of advice 
from Pinsent Masons. The Chair responded that it was normal practice for East Lothian 
Council to recharge departments or other businesses for the costs of services it provided.  
 
Mr Anderson Green supported Mr Miller-Bakewell’s comments, and asked about the 
breakdown between the Pinsent Masons expenses and other legal fees. Mr Farnsworth 
confirmed that invoices from Pinsent Masons had totalled just under £300,000 to date. In 
response to further questions from Mr Anderson Green, Mr Grilli confirmed that all 
invoices had been paid by the Council and the money was recovered from the 
Racecourse.  There were no instructions with Pinsent Masons for further work at this time.  
 
Mr Anderson Green submitted that he was unhappy and uncomfortable with the 
expenditure incurred, and the lack of control placed upon said expenditure. He had been 
of the view that Carlo Grilli, as East Lothian Council’s Head of Legal and Procurement,  
was familiar with public sector procurement process and did not understand why the 
Council had required such extensive expert legal advice. The Chair noted Mr Anderson 
Green’s feelings on the matter but was not of the view that East Lothian Council had 
offered to cover these costs, or that the volume of work required was minimal.  Mr 
Anderson Green repeated that he had been of the opinion that East Lothian Council had 
contributed less than he had been led to expect. The Chair agreed a good deal of work 
had been carried out, but that she was of the opinion it was important to manage the 
situation correctly and achieve certainty. 
 
In response to a further question from Mr Anderson Green, Mr Grilli reminded the MRAC 
that questions regarding future rent costs for the Racecourse were not within the remit of 
the Committee. The Committee discussed current and recent rents. Mr Farnsworth 
confirmed that rent value had been established at £198,000 but the Racecourse currently 
paid £140,000, up from £121,000 prior to 2018. Mr Anderson Green stated it was 
important for the public to understand that rent for the Racecourse was within the MRAC 
budget. Mr Grilli warned Mr Anderson Green to be careful of prejudicing an ongoing 
procurement process. 
 
Mr Anderson Green asked if money raised from the sale of plant, machinery, fixtures and 
fittings of the Racecourse would be included in the Racecourse balance sheet. Mr 
McCrorie confirmed that this would be the case. Mr Anderson Green noted his concerns 
that local press could report that the Racecourse was running at a cost to local tax and 
rate payers. 
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Councillor Currie stated that it had been clear to him from the outset that the Racecourse 
would bear the cost of advice from Pinsent Mason, and recommended members refrained 
from referring to the Racecourse in negative terms. He asked about capital expenditure, 
specifically whether there was value in forward planning, and years where there were 
fewer requirements for expenditure. Mr Farnsworth responded that there were ongoing 
costs year on year due to the nature of the business and the racecourse had a 10-year 
capex plan, which was in the Finance reports. 
 
In response to further questions from Councillor Currie, Mr Farnsworth reported that there 
had not been detailed work carried out on the cost benefits and disadvantages to 
abandonments, which happened in 2018-19 because the abandonments were all out with 
the control of the Racecourse. He talked about the complexity of this issue: for example, 
that money would be saved on prize money, but lost on media rights. On balance he 
stated it was not positive in financial terms to lose a fixture. Mr Farnsworth also confirmed 
that the Racecourse were keen to diversify, but there were several barriers to this due to 
the nature of the facilities they were able to offer and the location of the racecourse in a 
residential conservation area. 
 
Mr Miller-Bakewell pointed out that rent paid by Musselburgh Racecourse was 
significantly above average when compared with other racecourses. He asked for the 
Committee to return to the discussion on Pinsent Mason invoices, remarking that there 
had been a breakdown in the governance of the MRAC in terms of likely expenditure. The 
Chair noted her appreciation of his passion on the subject. There was further, brief 
discussion on rent, levels of prize money, the category of the Racecourse which was 
currently Category C, and inclusion of figures within the budget report. 
 
Decision 

The Committee agreed to note and approve the financial performance to date and the 
forecasts to the year ending 31 March 2019. 

 
 

3. BUDGET REPORT 2019-20 
 
A report had been submitted by the Racecourse General Manager and Financial Manager 
to present the draft of the 2019-20 budget to the MRAC for approval. 

Mr Farnsworth presented the report, explaining that the balance sheet on 1 April 2019 
before non-recurring exceptional costs will be £122,000. The Balance sheet on 1 April 
2019 after non-recurring exceptional costs will be minus £218,354. Despite this, the 
Racecourse was forecasting to make a small profit of £83,000 by the end of the financial 
year, which would bring the overall balance to minus £140,000. A significant impact on 
the year had been the introduction of gambling legislation which was expected to bring 
about the closure of 1300 betting shops, with an estimated reduction on the Racecourse’s 
betting income of £192,000.  

The budget incorporated race-by-race data, and had calculated media rights income 
based on the number of runners per race. He had not included the Racecourse’s share of 
contingency monies held by the RMG, which were currently £79,000, because this figure 
was subject to change if many courses abandoned race meetings through the year. He 
drew the Committee’s attention to paragraph 3.4 of the report, pointing out that the 
balance between percentage of media rights income allocated to prizemoney was fairly 
narrow, as evidenced at paragraphs 3.4.2 and 3.4.3. 

In response to a question from the Chair, Mr Farnsworth explained that the RMG held 
sufficient funding to cover 70 abandonments, but if there were more than this the £79,000 
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contingency fund would reduce. He added that last year there had only been 49 
abandonments.  

The Chair asked about the information included at paragraph 3.3.7 of the report. Mr 
Farnsworth explained that a new media rights deal included a new way of delivering 
pictures. The business that had previously delivered pictures, Turf TV, was part owned by 
Musselburgh Racecourse, and therefore a one-off dividend of £66,000 had been paid to 
them, once the Turf TV Company had been wound up. The new Alizeti/Britbet payment 
would be included in Racecourse income from April 2019 onwards. 

Councillor Currie asked in terms of governance and scrutiny, whether Mr Farnsworth felt 
the level of prize money budgeted for the year 2019/20 was appropriate. Mr Farnsworth 
confirmed that there had been a decrease of £1000 per race meeting but was open to 
further suggestions from the Committee on this matter. He explained that prize money 
was ‘locked in’ very early in the race planning process, and was difficult to change at this 
stage, particularly in the first third of the racing year, which included Easter. In response 
to a further question from Councillor Currie, Mr Farnsworth highlighted that if the MRAC 
was continuing in its present form, he would have asked for the development of a three-
year plan concerning prize money.  

Councillor Currie asked Mr Farnsworth if he felt that the budget for 2019/20 was 
affordable and sustainable. Mr Farnsworth admitted that if the MRAC was planning to 
continue to run the Racecourse for the next three years, he would have requested a 
further reduction in prize money because the racecourse would not be making a large 
enough profit. But there was little potential to save money between now and the 
anticipated date of handover, and he was confident that the new operator could make the 
race programme work, particularly given that the Racecourse had not operated as it 
should have done for the last six years under the MJRC/MRAC.  

In response to a question from Councillor Forrest, Mr Farnsworth confirmed that he had 
taken account of potential weather issues experienced last year when creating the budget 
for 2019/20, adding that a cautious budget had been prepared as it was not in the 
interests of the Racecourse to be over-optimistic. In response to further questions from 
Councillor Forrest, Mr Farnsworth assured the Committee that the correlation between 
figures at paragraphs 3.3.5 and 3.3.6 of the report were coincidental.  

Councillor Forrest asked about maintenance costs. Mr Farnsworth reported that the 
Racecourse had been using a local workforce for track maintenance instead of a 
travelling service who were more expensive. There were issues over the management of 
a local workforce, but the cost implication had been prioritised.  

The Chair noted her concerns over the competence of the MRAC to approve the budget 
at this time, and recommended that it should be remitted to Mr Farnsworth for completion. 
She also requested that Mr Farnsworth produce a seven-month, zero-balance budget, to 
cover the period before a new operator would be in place. Mr Farnsworth pointed out that 
there was a 7-month budget in the report showing a profit, which would take the MRAC up 
to the point of transfer to a new operator. 

Decision 

The Committee agreed: 

i) to remit the finalisation of the 2019/20 budget to the Racecourse General 
Manager, and   

ii) to remit to the Racecourse General Manager the preparation of a balanced seven 
month budget, to cover the time period until completion of the transfer of the 
Racecourse to a third party provider. 
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SUMMARY OF PROCEEDINGS – EXEMPT INFORMATION  
 
The Chair informed the MRAC that after a short break they would exclude the public from 
the following business containing exempt information by virtue of Paragraph 1 
(information relating to particular employees of the authority) of Schedule 7A to the Local 
Government (Scotland) Act 1973. 

 

Sederunt: Mr Farnsworth, Ms Montgomery and Mr Kennedy left the meeting. 
 

 

 

PRIVATE 

 
 
4. STAFFING MATTERS 
 
The Committee agreed to continue a report on staffing matters to a future meeting. 
 
 
 
5. HR MATTERS 
 
The Committee agreed to continue a report on staffing matters to a future meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
    
Signed  ........................................................ 
 
  Councillor F O’Donnell 
  Chair of Musselburgh Joint Racing Committee 
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Please note that the remainder of pages relating to this item are withheld as this business 

was private.  
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REPORT TO:  The Musselburgh Racing Associated Committee 
 
MEETING DATE: Tuesday, 25 June 2019       
 
BY:   General Manager & Financial Manager    
 
SUBJECT:  Finance Report - Review 2018-19   
  

 
 

1   PURPOSE 

1.1   To update the Committee on the profit/loss forecast for the year from 1 April 2018 
to 31 March 2019 at the end of the first and second quarter. 

 

2   RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1   The Committee is asked to note and approve the financial performance to date and 
the forecasts to the year ending 31 March 2019.  

    

3    BACKGROUND 

3.1  Profit/Loss 2018/19 

 28 fixtures were scheduled in 2018-19. 

 27 fixtures were staged in 2018-19 compared to 28 fixtures staged in the previous 
year.  

 Extra Fixtures – four 

 Abandonments – five 

 Raceday Income was £4,427,163, up £51,094 on the budget (and down £85,231 
on the previous year) 

 Raceday Expenditure was £2,490,195 up £59,992 on the budget (and up £64,943 
on the previous year) 

 Expenditure on Prizemoney was £1,720,757, down £133,343 on the budget (and 
down £255,092 on the previous year).  

 Cost of Prizemoney to the MRAC was £994,935, down £44,298 on the budget 
(and down £147,870 on the previous year). 
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 Profit from Racedays (after PM) was £942,033k, up £35,400 on the budget (and 
down £2,304 on the previous year).   

 Fixed Income was £932,712, up £8,180 on the budget (and down £37,597 on the 
previous year) 

 Fixed Expenditure was £1,827,798, up £122,437 on the budget (and up £144,268 
on the previous year) 

 Profit was £46,947, down by £78,857 on budget (and down £184,169 on the 
previous year)  

 Net Expenditure (after grants) on Essential Maintenance and Capex Development 
Programmes was £31,558, down £18,442 on budget (and down £13,869 on the 
previous year) 

 The Surplus before non-recurring, unbudgeted exceptional costs was £15,389, 
down £60,415 on the budget (and down £170,300 on the previous year) 

 The retained profit (reserves) at the beginning of the year was £187,317 

 The retained profit (reserves) at the end of the year before non-recurring, 
unbudgeted exceptional costs was £202,706 

 The non-recurring, unbudgeted exceptional costs were £352,306. 

 The net increase/decrease in retained profit (reserves) for the year was a 
decrease of £336,917, compared to the budget increase of £75,804 and an 
increase the previous year of £129,920 

  The retained profit (reserves) at the end of the year was a deficit of £149,600 

 

3.2       Commentary: 

 2018-19 was an extremely difficult year.  It started with the Beast from the East 
over Easter weekend, which decimated the attendance and then the first ever 
abandoned flat fixture due to waterlogging occurred in April. 
 

 Exceptionally dry weather conditions followed throughout the year, which 
decimated field sizes and hit the racecourse’s media rights income. 
   

 The racecourse abandoned an unprecedented five racemeetings during the 
year including the prestigious 2-day Scottish Cheltenham Trials Weekend (due 
to frost) and the re-scheduled Scottish Cheltenham Trials Raceday (due to the 
outbreak of equine flu).   
 

 The racecourse succeeded in staging four extra racemeetings, which generated 
an additional £117k in profit.   

 
 In addition, during 2018-19 the racecourse operated as an Associated 

Committee of the Council known as the Musselburgh Racing Associated 
Committee (MRAC) as an interim measure, which in itself encountered its own 
challenges with a knock on effect on the racecourse.  This is pending the 
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appointment of a 3rd party operator, which created uncertainty and a difficult 
trading environment. 

 Non-recurring, unbudgeted expenditure totalled £352k.  More than £300k of this 
expenditure was legal advice obtained by ELC Officials from Pinsent Masons 
during the tender process to appoint a 3rd part operator.  They also include legal 
and HR advice from Pinsent Masons and Harper MacLeod.  These costs were 
all subsequently allocated to the Racecourse, which put additional pressure on 
the operation of the Racecourse. 

 Despite the multitude of challenges the racecourse performed remarkably well, 
which is a huge credit to all of the staff.  The MRAC are lucky to have such a 
loyal team of people who are so dedicated to the success of Musselburgh 
Racecourse. 

    

4      POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

4.1      None 

 
5   INTEGRATED IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

5.1   The subject of this report does not affect the wellbeing of the community or have 
a significant impact on equality, the environment or economy 

 

6 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

6.1       Financial – None   

6.2       Personnel – None 

6.3 Other – None 

 

7       BACKGROUND PAPERS  

7.1       2018-19 MRC Annual Management Accounts 

 

AUTHOR’S NAME  Bill Farnsworth 

DESIGNATION General Manager 

CONTACT INFO 0131 6652859 / 07710 536 134 

DATE Monday, 17 June 2019 
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REPORT TO:  The Musselburgh Racing Associated Committee 
 
MEETING DATE: Tuesday, 25 June 2019       
 
BY:   General Manager & Financial Manager    
 
SUBJECT:  Finance Report – Quarter 1 Review 2019-20   
  

 
 

1   PURPOSE 

1.1   To update the Committee on the profit/loss forecast for the year from 1 April 2019 
to 31 March 2020 at the end of the first quarter. 

 

2   RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1   The Committee are asked to note and approve the financial performance to date 
and the forecasts to the year ending 31 March 2020.  

    

3    BACKGROUND 

3.1  Profit/Loss 2018/19 

 28 fixtures budgeted in 2019-20 compared to 27 fixtures staged in the 
previous year.    

 Extra Fixtures – zero  

 Abandonments – zero  

 Forecast Raceday Income is £4.908m, up £42.828k on the budget (and down 
£210.430k on the previous year) 

 Forecast Raceday Expenditure is £2.330m, up £15.604k on the budget (and 
down £50.275k on the previous year) 

 Forecast Expenditure on PM is £1.921m down £25.926k on the budget (and 
up £200.878k on the previous year).  

 Forecast cost of Prizemoney to the MRAC is £1.001m, up £34.214k on the 
budget (and up £6.7k on the previous year).  

 Forecast Profit from Racedays (after PM) is £1.577m which is down £6.99k 
on the budget (and down £57k on the previous year).   
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 Forecast Fixed Income is £157.595k, on the budget (and down £83.058k on 
the previous year) 

 Forecast Fixed Expenditure is  £1.663m, up  £6k on the budget (and down 
£163.998k on the previous year) 

 Forecast Profit/loss is a profit of £70.836k which is down by  £12.990k on 
budget (and up £23.889k on the previous year)  

 Forecast Expenditure (after grants and disposals) on Essential 
Maintenance and Capex Development Programmes is £10k, which is on the 
budget 

 Forecast Expenditure on non-recurring, unbudgeted exceptional costs 
(Legal Fees etc) is unknown 

 The net cash inflow/outflow for the year is a £60.836k 

 Loans (Levy Board) received in the year will be £0k  

 Loans repaid in 2018-19 will be £0k 

 Opening balance sheet position on 1st April 2019 was a deficit of £149,600 

 Closing balance sheet position before Expenditure on Exceptional Costs on 
31 March 2019 is forecast to be  a deficit of £76.309k 

 Closing balance sheet position on 31 March 2019 after additional 
expenditure on exceptional costs associated with the tender process and 
legal fees is forecast to be a deficit of £76.309k. 

 

3.2    Commentary 

3.2.1 Media Rights 

Income to date is above budget but it is expected to level out as the early flat 
season fixture attract better than average field sizes and generate better than 
our average betting betting TO.  Betting TO is applied as an average per fixture 
across all fixtures. 

3.2.2  Raceday Profit 

 A generally good start to the year but this has been tempered by the Levy Board’s 
income shortfall of £17m in 2018-19.  Raceday Services Grants have been cut in 
2019 from £12,838 per fixture to £12,571.  RDSG will be paid up to the end of 
June at the full rate and at a reduced rate of £12,304 from 1 July to 31 December.   

 The Levy Board has also cut racecourse prizemoney grants and race incentive 
fees, which totals c£70k in reduced PM funding.  Unfortunately, the opportunity 
to reduce prizemoney from July to December is limited because we have already 
staged our two highest prizemoney days (Easter Saturday and Saturday 1 June) 
but we have made cuts wherever possible. 
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3.2.3  Fixed Expenditure 

  Operating Costs  

 There is a forecast £6k increase in spend on PR.  We planned and budgeted for 
reduced expenditure in 2019-20 but following the equine fatalities, tender process 
etc, we have retained SurePR as the previous year’s rates.  Increase (£6k) 

3.2.4    Fixed Income 

 On budget  

3.2.5  Total Annual Profit/Loss  

   £70.836k which is £12.99k down on budget 

3.2.6  Non-recurring, unbudgeted exceptional costs 

 Unknown.   

3.2.7 Capex 

 We completed phase 2 for £10k – on budget.   

     
4      POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

4.1      None 

 
5   INTEGRATED IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

5.1   The subject of this report does not affect the wellbeing of the community or have 
a significant impact on equality, the environment or economy 

 
5      RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

6.1       Financial – None 

6.2       Personnel – None 

6.3       Other   – None 

 
7     BACKGROUND PAPERS  

7.1      2019-20 MRC Annual Management Accounts 

 

AUTHOR’S NAME  Bill Farnsworth 

DESIGNATION General Manager 

CONTACT INFO 0131 6652859 / 07710 536 134 

DATE Monday, 17 June 2019 
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REPORT TO:  The Musselburgh Racing Associated Committee 
 
MEETING DATE: Tuesday 25 June 2019   
 
BY:   Senior Operations and Commercial Manager   
 
SUBJECT:  Operations and Commercial Report   
  

 
 
1 PURPOSE 

1.1 To update the Committee on the commercial and operational performance of the  
 Racecourse for 2019/20  
 

2 RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1  The Committee is asked to note the report.  

 
3 BACKGROUND  

3.1  Highlights 

 
Ladies Day 
Ladies Day 2019 sold a total of 10,500 tickets, exceeding the budget by £23,600.  This 
day now delivers a total of £353,600 in admission revenue alone.   

Initial feedback from customers, via our online questionnaires and our social channels, 
has been overwhelmingly positive.  There are always areas for improvement and we are 
currently in the process of reviewing all feedback and organising our debrief meetings 
with key suppliers.  Any actions will be taken forward when planning Ladies Day for 2020. 

GBR Under 18s Campaign 
During the summer we will be supporting the nationwide Great British Racing Campaign 
to promote that all Under 18s can come racing for free.  The two fixtures during this 
period that will benefit from being part of this campaign will be Tuesday 23 July and 
Friday 2 August.  To ensure we provide suitable entertainment for the anticipated 
increase in younger racegoers we have increased the operational spend by £3,000.  

 
4 POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

4.1       None 
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5   INTEGRATED IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

5.1   The subject of this report does not affect the wellbeing of the community or have 
a significant impact on equality, the environment or economy 

 

6 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

6.1       Financial – None   

6.2       Personnel – None 

6.3 Other – None 

 

7 BACKGROUND PAPERS  

 7.1 None 

 

 

 

AUTHOR’S NAME Sarah Montgomery 

DESIGNATION Senior Operations and Commercial Manager 

CONTACT INFO 07796314733 

DATE Monday, 17 June 2019 

 
 

58



,  
 

 

REPORT TO:  The Musselburgh Racing Associated Committee 
 
MEETING DATE: Tuesday, 25 June 2019     
 
BY:   General Manager    
 
SUBJECT:  General Manager’s Report  
 
 

 

1      PURPOSE 

1.1   To provide the MRAC with an update on the general management of the 
Racecourse and any matters requiring the attention of the MRAC 

 
2   RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1 The MRAC is asked to note, and where required, approve the following items:  
   HR Matters and Landscaping Work 

 

3   BACKGROUND 

3.1   HR Matters 

3.1.1 On 28 February 2019 the racecourse employees were represented at an 
ACAS early conciliation meeting by Bill Farnsworth, Douglas Kennedy, Philip 
Duncan and Barry Fletcher (GMB).  The MRAC were represented by Bruce 
Caldow, Fiona O’Donnell, Alex McCrorie and Carlo Grilli. 

 
 Unfortunately, the conciliation meeting was unsuccessful and there was no 

agreement between the parties. 
 
 On 26 April 2019, the General Manager escalated a grievance, which was 

raised by the Racecourse staff, to Cllr O’Donnell.  On Monday 3 June, the 
Racecourse Staff and their Trade Union Rep met with Cllr O’Donnell, Alex 
McCrorie and Carlo Grilli to discuss the grievance.   

 
 
3.1.2 We have appointed a person to fill the role of Marketing Manager Maternity 

Cover during Aisling Johnstone’s maternity leave, which is expected to start in 
June.   
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3.1.3 We have appointed a Track & Grounds Manager to fill the vacant post of Head 
Groundsman.    

 

3.2    Landscape Work 

 Completed on budget 

 
4    POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

4.1     None 

 
5   EQUALITIES IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

5.1   The subject of this report does not affect the wellbeing of the community or 
have a significant impact on equality, the environment or economy 

 
6   RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

6.1   Financial – See above 

6.2   Personnel  - See above 

6.3   Other – NA 

 
7   BACKGROUND PAPERS 

7.1   None 

 

 

 

 AUTHOR’S NAME Bill Farnsworth 

DESIGNATION General Manager 

CONTACT INFO Tel 07710 536 134 

DATE Monday, 17 June 2019 
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REPORT TO: Musselburgh Racing Associated Committee 
 
MEETING DATE: Tuesday, 25 June 2019 
 
BY:  General Manager & Financial Manager  

   
SUBJECT: 2019-20 Budget Report  
  

 
 
1 PURPOSE 

1.1 To present the draft of the 2019-20 Budget to the MRAC for approval.   

 
2 RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1 The Committee is asked to approve the 2019-20 budget. 

 
3 BACKGROUND 

3.1 The budget assumes 28 fixtures in 2019-20 compared to 26 fixtures staged in 
2018-19.  

3.2 The 2019-20 financial position of the racecourse is summarised as follows:  

 Draft budget profit for 2019-20 is £83.291k 

 2019-20 capex budgeted at £10k (phase 2 landscaping) 

 2019-20 retained profit is £73.291k 

 Loans received £0k 

 Loans repaid £0k 

 Grants received £0k 

 Starting balance sheet position on 1st April 2019 before non-recurring exceptional 
costs will be £202,706 

 Starting balance sheet position on 1st April 2019 after non-recurring exceptional 
costs (£352,306) will be minus £149,600 

 Closing working capital/reserves on 31st March 2020 after non-recurring 
exceptional costs, capex and income from loan & grants minus £116,041 
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3.3 Budget Summary 

3.3.1 Obviously the Fixed Odds Betting Terminals (FOBT) stake change has a very 
substantial potential impact on Financial Year (FY) 2020. This is the advice from 
Racecourse Media Group (RMG): 

Given that at this stage bookmakers don’t clearly know themselves what the 
impact will be, it is difficult for us to be definitive in our projections and it is 
important that all racecourses appreciate that these projections are just a 
reasonable guide and they could be better or worse; as we have guided 
previously it is necessary to be comfortable being uncomfortable.  The FY2020 
budget assumes a £6.9m negative impact from FOBT comprising of 750 shop 
closures in April 19 followed by 50 per month for the balance of the year, 
totalling 1,300 closures in the year. We will update racecourses from time to 
time on the rate of closures and any changes to our forecasts. 

For Musselburgh Racecourse, this means a reduction in Licensed Betting Office 
(LBO) media rights income of £192k in FY2020 based on RMG’s forecasts for 
Musselburgh. 

3.3.2 As media rights income from LBO’s is declining, income from the Levy is rising 
now that the Levy captures off-shore betting on British Racing.  The Horseracing 
Betting Levy Board (HBLB) have increased the integrity grant per fixture to 
eliminate the funding gap, which appeared when the levy was in decline.  This 
generates an extra £24k in FY2020 and reduces the negative impact of the FOBT 
legislation to £164k.   

3.3.3 We have reduced raceday expenditure by £164k principally by reducing the 
following cost items: 

 Maintenance of Track and Grounds (tighter budget control/fewer casual 
staff) 

 Marketing 

 Police & Security (mostly attributable to the 2nd Saturday in June no 
longer staged) 

 Development Race Fund contribution (Rent - 2nd Saturday in June no 
longer staged) 

 Raceday operational costs e.g. marquees, toilets, big screens etc) 

3.3.4 Raceday profitability before prizemoney is equal to FY19 at £2.550m.   

3.3.5 We have reduced expenditure on prizemoney by £28k.  The HBLB have injected 
£6.5m into prizemoney funding to maintain prize money levels in FY 2020 in the 
face of racecourses contributing less as they compensate for declining media 
rights income. 

3.3.6 Raceday profitability after expenditure on prizemoney is up by £28k compared to 
FY 2019. 

3.3.7 Fixed income is down by £66k, which is equivalent to the one-off TurfTV dividend 
in FY 2019, following the winding up of TurfTV.  Other income is down but is 
compensated by the first payment from the Britbet/Alizeti deal. 
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3.3.8 We have reduced fixed expenditure by £154k principally by reducing the following 
cost items: 

 Maintenance of Stables and Buildings.  FY2020 spend includes a one-
off £10k spend to implement the recommendations in the building 
conditions survey prior to the new operator taking over in the second 
half of the year. 

 Maintenance of the Track (tighter budget control) 

 Training & development 

 Professional fees 

 Marketing and Advertising 

 Fixtures and Fittings 

3.3.9  Annual Profit/Loss is a profit of £83.291k 

3.3.10  Capex is £10k to complete the landscaping works, which are essential for the 
new layout on Ladies Day 

3.3.11 Surplus/Deficit (Retained Profit) is budgeted to be £73.291k 

3.4 Prizemoney 

3.4.1 The table below shows a comparison of media rights income and expenditure on 
prizemoney between FY2019 and FY2020. 

 2018-19 (26 racedays) 2019-20 (28 racedays) 

Total Prizemoney £1,720,757 £1,951,061 

MRC expenditure on PM £996,035 £967,498 

MRC expenditure on PM 
per fixture 

£38,309 £37,211 

LBO media rights £2,102,000 £1,909,440 

Non-LBO media rights £692,059 £729,884 

Total media rights 
income 

£2,794,059 £2,718,324* 

% of media rights 
allocated to PM 

35.65% 35.60% 

*includes £79k contingency held back by RMG 

 

3.4.2 30% of media rights would equal prizemoney expenditure of £815,497 (a 
reduction of £152,000 on prizemoney) 

3.4.3 33% of media rights would equal prizemoney expenditure of £897,046 (a 
reduction of £70,452) 
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3.4.4 The problem for the new operator will be when media rights decline (they are 
forecast to decline by a further £200k in FY2021), reductions in prizemoney will 
only compensate for approximately 1/3rd of the decline.  So if media rights decline 
by another £200k, the operator’s expenditure on prizemoney can reduce by 
approx. £65k, which will leave them to find another £135k from the business.   

3.5 Forecast Deficit 

3.5.1 If the racecourse pays all of the legal fees incurred during the tender process, 
there will be a significant deficit when the new operator assumes operational 
control of the Racecourse.  The forecast deficit at the end of FY2019 is 
£218.354k.  The MRAC will only trade for a part of FY2020 and based on a simple 
split the MRAC can expect to make a profit of c£40k in FY2020.  This will reduce 
the deficit to c£180k at the time the new operator takes over.  We need to agree 
how to deal with this deficit. 

3.5.2 Options: 

 The sale of plant, equipment and machinery to the incoming operator will 
reduce the deficit.   

 The rent is currently £140k.  Any additional rental income generated from 
the new operator can be attributed to the improvements made by the 
MRAC using Racecourse money therefore the MRAC can retain this 
element of the rent and use its income to pay off the deficit.   

3.6 Flat/Jump Budget 

3.6.1 We have split the budget to show a Flat season budget only (and jump season) 
assuming a new operator takes over on 1 November 2019.  For most items in 
fixed income and expenditure we have applied a simple allocation of 7/12th to the 
flat season to reflect the first seven months of FY2020.   

3.6.2 We will develop this in more detail with ELC Officials, once we know when the 
new operator will be taking over. 

 

4 POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

4.1   None 

 

5  INTEGRATED IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

5.1   The subject of this report does not affect the wellbeing of the community    
or have a significant impact on equality, the environment or economy 

 

6 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

6.1 Financial – see report 

6.2 Personnel - the budget assumes that we are not replacing the Marketing 
Assistant.  The number of staff in the Commercial Team reduces by one. 
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6.3 Other – Not applicable 

 
7 BACKGROUND PAPERS  

7.1    None 

 

 

AUTHOR’S NAME Bill Farnsworth & Douglas Kennedy 

DESIGNATION Racecourse 

CONTACT INFO 0131 665 2859 

DATE Monday, 17 June 2019 
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REPORT TO: Musselburgh Racing Associated Committee 
 
MEETING DATE: Tuesday, 25 June 2019 
 
BY:  General Manager & Financial Manager  

   
SUBJECT: 2019 April to October Budget Report  
  

 
 
1 PURPOSE 

1.1 To present the draft of the 2019 April to October Budget to the MRAC for 
approval.   

 
2 RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1 The Committee is asked: 

i. to approve the 2019 April to October budget; and 

ii. to support the recommendation in 3.3.10 to transfer all assets to ELC, on 
the appointment of a 3rd party operator, to ensure that the MRAC has 
sufficient funds to retain a positive balance sheet (reserve) position.  

 
3 BACKGROUND 

3.1 The budget includes 16 flat fixtures.  

3.2 The financial position of the racecourse up to 31 October 2019 is summarised 
as follows:  

 Draft budget profit for 2019-20 is £43.559k 

 Capex budgeted at £10k (phase 2 landscaping) 

 Retained profit is £33.559k 

 Loans received £0k 

 Loans repaid £0k 

 Grants received £0k 

 Starting balance sheet position on 1 April 2019 after non-recurring exceptional 
costs (£352,306) is minus £149,600 
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 Closing working capital/reserves on 31st October 2019 will be minus £116,041 

3.3 Commentary 

3.3.1 The budget balance sheet position at the end of October 2019 is a deficit of 
£116,041 

3.3.2 Non-recurring, unbudgeted costs have totalled more than £400k in the previous 
two years.  The total of non-recurring, unbudgeted costs up to 31 October is 
unknown.   

3.3.3 The new 3rd party operator is expected to purchase the plant, machinery and 
vehicles.   

3.3.4 The new 3rd party operator is expected to purchase the fixtures and fittings on 
the Racecourse e.g. furniture, dustbins, plants, fencing. 

3.3.5 The closing balance sheet position (reserves) will be £33,959 

3.3.6 It is recommended that the MRAC has a positive balance sheet position 
(reserves) of a suitable size to cover on-going costs beyond the appointment of 
a 3rd part operator.  This is because: 

 Racecourse profit between April and October 2019 is not guaranteed.  The 
forecast profit is already behind budget due to Levy Board expenditure cuts 
following a £17m shortfall in their income last year.  A racecourse business is a 
volatile business. 

 In April 2020 there will need to be a financial reconciliation with the new 
operator.  It will not be known until after 31 March 2020 how much income 
(profit) has been generated by the racecourse over the 12 month period and the 
MRAC will not know until April 2020 how much of that income can be attributed 
to the period between April and October e.g. from RMG license fees and LBO 
media rights.  The MRAC will need sufficient funds to accommodate a budget 
shortfall. 

 The MRAC will have additional on-going running costs after the appointment of 
the 3rd party operator.  For example, to cover any hand-over costs.   

 The MRAC may have to fund unforeseen costs prior to the hand-over and 
afterwards 

3.3.7 Savills value the rental income from the investment made by the MRAC since 
2010 at £60k pa.  The MRAC can use this income to fund the balance sheet 
deficit and to provide funds for on-going running costs. 

3.3.8 Alternatively, it is agreed that the new operator will purchase the plant and 
machinery from the MRAC upon hand-over.  In the same way that the MRAC 
has invested in machinery etc, it has invested in the buildings and track on the 
racecourse.  During the previous 10 years, the MRAC has invested more than 
£2m to significantly improve the Racecourse. If ELC purchase these assets at 
an agreed valuation from the MRAC it will create a position balance sheet 
(reserve) position to ensure the MRAC is not at risk of a financial deficit.  ELC 
will receive the rent £139k + the rent on the investments made by the MRAC 
£59k – total £198k pa.  This is the same arrangement as occurred in 2010 when 
ELC purchased half the grandstand from the MJRC.   
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3.3.9 We estimate that the assets are now worth £1.141m after depreciation and 
we recommend that the Council and MRAC agree a transfer value at the 
point when the new 3rd party operator takes over running the Racecourse  

 

4 POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

4.1   None 

 

5  INTEGRATED IMPACT ASSESSMENT 

5.1   The subject of this report does not affect the wellbeing of the community   
or have a significant impact on equality, the environment or economy 

 

6 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

6.1 Financial – see report 

6.2 Personnel - the budget assumes that we are not replacing the Marketing 
Assistant.  The headcount in the Commercial Team reduces by one. 

6.3 Other – NA 

 

7 BACKGROUND PAPERS  

7.1    Draft 2019 April to October Budget 

7.2   MRAC capex 2010-2019 

7.3   Financial Summary 2019 Apr-Oct 

 

AUTHOR’S NAME Bill Farnsworth & Douglas Kennedy 

DESIGNATION Racecourse 

CONTACT INFO 0131 665 2859 

DATE Monday, 17 June 2019 
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 Previous Year  Year 1

Actual 31/3/2019 Budget 31/3/2020

Balance Sheet Position at Start of Year (1st April) £187,317 -£149,600

Add Profit/Loss for Year £46,947 £43,559

Less Capital Expenditure £31,558 £10,000

Cash inflow/outflow £15,389 £33,559

Balance Sheet Position at Year End (31st March) £202,706 -£116,041

Less Exceptional Costs - Tender Process and Legal Fees £352,306 £0

2019 Exceptional Costs - Unknown

Deficit on 31st Oct 2019 -£149,600 -£116,041

Sale of Plant, Machinery & Vehicles + fixtures and fittings to 3rd party operator £150,000
Transfer of Assets from MRAC to ELC £1,141,516

Balance Sheet Position at Year End (31st October 2019) £1,175,475

ESTIMATE CLOSING BALANCE SHEET POSITION 

31ST OCTOBER 2019

MUSSELBURGH RACING ASSOCIATED COMMITTEE 

Financial Summary 2019 Apr-Oct.xlsx 17/06/2019 Closing Balance Sheet Position  Page 1
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PROJECT Total

Value 

Remaining

Current 

Value

Year to 

31/3/2019

Year to 

31/3/2018

Year to 

31/3/2017

Year to 

31/3/2016

Year to 

31/3/2015

Year to 

31/3/2014

Year to 

31/3/2013

Year to 

31/3/2012

Year to 

31/3/2011

Year to 

31/3/2010

Buildings

Refurbishment of Grandstand Toilets £72,088 20% £14,418 £30,160 £41,928

Grandstand Security CCTV £7,598 0% £0 £7,598

Owners Trainers Semi permanent Marquee £169,363 50% £84,682 £6,266 £162,140 £957

Convert Pinkie Café to a Bar £35,480 50% £17,740 £35,480

Upgrade Grandstand Fire Alarm £16,000 50% £8,000 £16,000

Refurbish Links Cafe £44,237 50% £22,119 £25,581 £18,656

Replace Grandstand Window frames £11,477 0% £0 £11,477

Upgrade TVs £23,541 0% £0 £2,353 £21,188

New Presentation Canopy £14,170 50% £7,085 £14,170

Catering Facilities Upgrade Bistro & pinkies,Tills Bars Kitchens £156,477 50% £78,239 £17,142 £105,457 £19,405 £14,473

Signage £57,435 50% £28,718 £57,435

Racecourse Capex £142,612 30% £42,784 £142,612

Grounds £0

Landscaping  Various £174,973 70% £122,481 £29,718 £26,074 £72,839 £4,476 £27,558 £14,308

Racetrack 

Artificial surface - winning post bend £134,565 70% £94,196 £134,565

Camber Winning Post Bend + Impts to Parade Ring £177,103 70% £123,972 £173,353 £3,750

Upgrade  O & T Entrance & disabled Car Park, £102,668 70% £71,868 £101,860 £808

Upgrade Irrigation System (pumps etc) £180,295 70% £126,207 £2,890 £30,839 £750 £7,166 £115,408 £23,242

Re-locate racetech £145,090 70% £101,563 £22,933 £53,257 £68,900

Tarmac  Access Road £104,300 70% £73,010 £7,133 £81,064 £16,103

Running Rail  Crowd Barrier £28,473 50% £14,237 £28,473

Office

Upgrade website and ticketing system IT Equipment £92,694 40% £37,078 £45,529 £47,165

Extras

Racecard Unit £5,800 70% £4,060 £5,800

Stables Fence and Tarmac £42,790 70% £29,953 £42,790

Permanent Signage A1 £24,994 70% £17,496 £24,994

Electronic Number Board - Parade Ring £43,230 50% £21,615 £30,546 £12,684
02 WIFI £47,152 0% £0 £4,337 £42,815

TOTAL £2,054,605 £1,141,516 £38,408 £45,529 £190,191 £360,288 £393,975 £152,368 £369,513 £219,507 £111,803 £173,023

Musselburgh Racecourse Summary Capex 2010-2019
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PROJECT Total

Value 

Remaining Current Value

Year to 

31/3/2019

Year to 

31/3/2018

Year to 

31/3/2017

Year to 

31/3/2016

Year to 

31/3/2015

Year to 

31/3/2014

Year to 

31/3/2013

Year to 

31/3/2012

Year to 

31/3/2011

Year to 

31/3/2010

Buildings

Refurbishment of Grandstand Toilets £72,088 20% £14,418 £30,160 £41,928

Grandstand Security CCTV £7,598 0% £0 £7,598

Owners Trainers Semi permanent Marquee £169,363 50% £84,682 £6,266 £162,140 £957

Convert Pinkie Café to a Bar £35,480 50% £17,740 £35,480

Upgrade Grandstand Fire Alarm £16,000 50% £8,000 £16,000

Refurbish Links Cafe £44,237 50% £22,119 £25,581 £18,656

Replace Grandstand Window frames £11,477 0% £0 £11,477

Upgrade TVs £23,541 0% £0 £2,353 £21,188

New Presentation Canopy £14,170 50% £7,085 £14,170

Catering Facilities Upgrade Bistro & pinkies,Tills Bars Kitchens £156,477 50% £78,239 £17,142 £105,457 £19,405 £14,473

Signage £57,435 50% £28,718 £57,435

Refurbish Queenstand £142,612 30% £42,784 £142,612

Grounds £0

Landscaping  Various £174,973 70% £122,481 £29,718 £26,074 £72,839 £4,476 £27,558 £14,308

Racetrack 

Artificial surface - winning post bend £134,565 70% £94,196 £134,565

Camber Winning Post Bend + Impts to Parade Ring £177,103 70% £123,972 £173,353 £3,750

Upgrade  O & T Entrance & disabled Car Park, £102,668 70% £71,868 £101,860 £808

Upgrade Irrigation System (pumps etc) £180,295 70% £126,207 £2,890 £30,839 £750 £7,166 £115,408 £23,242

Re-locate racetech £145,090 70% £101,563 £22,933 £53,257 £68,900

Tarmac  Access Road £104,300 70% £73,010 £7,133 £81,064 £16,103

Running Rail  Crowd Barrier £28,473 50% £14,237 £28,473

Office

Upgrade website and ticketing system IT Equipment £92,694 40% £37,078 £45,529 £47,165

Extras

Racecard Unit £5,800 70% £4,060 £5,800

Stables Fence and Tarmac £42,790 70% £29,953 £42,790

Permanent Signage A1 £24,994 70% £17,496 £24,994

Electronic Number Board - Parade Ring £43,230 50% £21,615 £30,546 £12,684

02 WIFI £47,152 0% £0 £4,337 £42,815

TOTAL £2,054,605 £1,141,516 £38,408 £45,529 £190,191 £360,288 £393,975 £152,368 £369,513 £219,507 £111,803 £173,023

Summary Capex 2010-2019
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